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The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was held under the chairmanship of Ambassador Bayney R. Karran, Permanent Representative of Guyana to the Organization of American States (OAS). It was called to order at 10:20 a.m.

1. Adoption of the order of business

In presenting the order of business, the Chair reported that the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs needed more time to finish its work on the draft resolution on the program-budget of the Organization for 2012. He therefore proposed that item 4 be withdrawn from the order of business. The Council adopted the order of business, document CP/OD-1823/11, with the amendment proposed by the Chair.
Before moving on to consideration of the items on the order of business, the Chair referred to the elections in Argentina and, on behalf of the Permanent Council, congratulated Mrs. Cristina Fernández for her reelection to the presidency of her country with 53.9 percent of the votes. He also congratulated the Government of Jamaica for the election of Mr. Andrew Holness as Prime Minister of that Caribbean nation.

Likewise, the representative of Nicaragua expressed congratulations to the Governments of Argentina and Jamaica for the elections held in their countries, as did the Permanent Representative of Panama.

The delegations of Argentina and Jamaica thanked the Permanent Council for their congratulatory remarks. 

2. Forty-eighth Report of the Leo S. Rowe Pan American Fund Committee. Request by the Permanent Mission of Antigua and Barbuda (CP/doc.4664/11)

The Permanent Representative of Antigua and Barbuda, Ambassador Deborah Mae-Lovell, presented the report and emphasized the importance of the Rowe Fund, which provided financial assistance for youths of the Americas wishing to study for master’s and doctoral degrees in the United States. In that connection, she mentioned that students from 28 countries of the Americas had benefited from the Fund’s programs and drew attention to the considerable increase in women’s participation in higher education. In conclusion, she expressed appreciation for the support provided by the members of the Rowe Fund Committee and the Technical Secretariat in carrying out the Fund’s work.

The Permanent Representative of the United States, Ambassador Carmen Lomellin, expressed her congratulations for the work of the Rowe Fund Committee and for the report, and she reaffirmed the United States’ commitment to and support for the Fund, one of the Organization’s most valuable programs.

The Permanent Representative of Panama also offered congratulations to Ambassador Mae-Lovell and to the Technical Secretary of the Fund, Mrs. Lina Sevillano, for their outstanding work in administering it.

Once the Permanent Council had taken note of the report on the activities of the Leo S. Rowe Pan American Fund Committee, the Chair of the Council underscored the Fund’s importance in educating to young people in the Hemisphere and called on the member states to consider providing it with their financial support.

3. Election of the Chair of the Special Working Group to Reflect on the Workings of the IACHR with a View to Strengthening the IAHRS

The Chair of the Council announced that the Chair of the Special Working Group to Reflect on the Workings of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights with a View to Strengthening the Inter-American Human Rights System, Ambassador Hugo de Zela, would be concluding his tour of duty as Permanent Representative of Peru to the Organization. Consequently, a new Chair of the Group would have to be elected, and he requested nominations.

The Permanent Representative of Saint Kitts and Nevis nominated the Permanent Representative of Mexico, Ambassador Joel Hernández, for the position. The Permanent Representative of Guatemala seconded the nomination and requested that Ambassador Hernández be elected by acclamation.

The Permanent Council elected, by acclamation, Ambassador Joel Hernández, Permanent Representative of Mexico, as Chair of the Special Working Group. 

Ambassador Joel Hernández thanked the Council for his election.

4. Adoption of Permanent Council minutes CP/ACTA 1766/10

The Permanent Council adopted minutes CP/ACTA 1766/10 of the regular meeting of September 2, 2010.
5. Other business

· The Chair informed the Permanent Council members of his forthcoming participation in the Third Meeting of Ministers Responsible for Public Security in the Americas, to be held in Trinidad and Tobago on November 17 and 18, 2011.

· The Permanent Representative of Nicaragua reported that on October 25, 2011, the United Nations General Assembly had voted, almost unanimously, with 186 countries in favor, on a resolution on the necessity of ending the commercial embargo imposed by the United States against Cuba. He also reiterated his support for Cuba and for the resolution adopted by the United Nations General Assembly.

· The Permanent Representative of the United States noted that many OAS delegations had participated in an event between the African Commission on Human and Peoples’ Rights and the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, and she requested detailed information on that meeting.
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The Permanent Representative of Panama read out a note signed by public figures in the Americas expressing regret about the decision of the Supreme Court of Justice of Venezuela to reject implementation of the September 1, 2011, judgment of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights in the case of Leopoldo López Mendoza v. Venezuela. He explained that that was a serious act which undermined the Court and the protection of human rights in the Hemisphere. The Secretary General recalled his statement on the importance of compliance with the decisions of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights by countries that are parties to the Convention. He said that it was necessary for the Court to follow up on implementation of the decision and added that he had scheduled a meeting with the Court’s Secretary. The Representative of Venezuela responded to the comments of the Permanent Representative of Panama. The Permanent Representative of Canada recalled the basic principles of the Organization and the international commitments assumed by the states.

· The Permanent Observer of France, Ambassador Pierre-Henry Guignard, reported on the meeting of the G-20, to be held in November in Cannes, France. He underscored the importance of that Summit and the need for openness toward other countries and the search for solutions to the European economic crisis. He explained that the important matters to be discussed were food security, infrastructures, development financing, and financial stability.

· The Permanent Council bade farewell to Ambassador Hugo de Zela, who was ending his tour of duty as Permanent Representative of Peru to the OAS. The delegations recognized his work and wished him well in the new functions he would assume shortly, as a staff member of the General Secretariat of the Organization.

The meeting was adjourned at 12:25 p.m. 
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�.	Statements are provided in the minutes of the meeting, CP/ACTA 1823/11.
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